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OEI Responses to the 2023 RPP Audit for Development Agreements 

 
Finding #1 – Activities are not designed to execute MCO 355-9 and MCO 355-11.  There is no 
process to track and monitor apprenticeship and on-the-job training requirements and there is no 
process to monitor that the first-source employment program is being utilized and perform other 
first-source employment program responsibilities (e.g., maintaining database of opportunities and 
communicating opportunities to City residents). 
  
 Response: We utilize LCR to track and monitor Apprenticeship and On-the-Job Trainee (OJT) 
requirements. The data from LCR is then compiled into formal reports that are presented to the 
ZND Committee. 
 
Sample Apprentice and OJT data pulled directly from LCR in real-time: 

 
 
Sample formal reporting:

 



 
Finding #2 – The HR agreements with developers state that there will be an established minimum 
amount of required apprenticeship and on-the-job training hours to align with MCO 355-9. Since 
every project is different, MCO 355-9 does not specify a set of minimum hours per project. The 
minimum 5 apprenticeship and on-the-job training requirements were not established in the two 
projects randomly sampled for testing. The 511 Holdings project had 175 apprentice hours with no 
RPP Certified apprentice hours on a project with 3,247 total hours and the Seven04 project had 
3,011 apprentice hours with 1,120 RPP-certified apprentice hours on a project with 41,063 total 
hours. 
 
 Response: In addition to extracting data on Apprenticeship/OJT as detailed in Finding #2, we 
utilize data from LCR to calculate a project’s progress as it relates to meeting the required 25% 
participation from Apprenticeship / OJT. 
 
Sample Inclusion Goals / Participating Summary: 

 
 
Finding #3 – The Office of Equity and Inclusion did not compile any annual reports on the Residents 
Preference Program during the 2019-2021 audit period. 

 
Response: The 2023 RPP Annual Report for Private Development Projects is attached. 

 
Finding #4 – Nineteen of the 46 workers sampled as having Special Impact Area designation had 
addresses in payroll records that were outside of special impact areas. 
 

Response: Finding previously resolved and closed. 
 
Finding #5 – Internal Audit selected a random sample of two projects completed during the audit 
period. For the 511 project, three employers submitted construction time reports late for ten 
employees. For the Seven04 project, six employers submitted construction time reports late for ten 
employees. 
 
 Response: We utilize LCR to track and monitor timely payroll entry. We then use this 
information to follow-up with developers as needed. 
 
Snippet of LCR weekly payroll entries: 



 
 
 
Copy of email to developer/contractors concerning payroll entry: 

 
 

 

 


